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  NORTHERN PIEDMONT                       RETRIEVER CLUB   

Dedicated to promoting the skills and breeding of working retrievers.

A NAHRA Affiliated Organization 
                        2004 First Quarter Newsletter

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE:


On January 21, 2004 the NAHRA Board of Directors announced that they had banned the use of simulated birds (a.k.a.: DFTs) in NAHRA Field Tests. 


This is great news for NPRC and NAHRA, but not because we “won” the battle over the DFT issue. Nobody won that battle. A lot of good dog people are gone; some very solid clubs are gone; and sadly some lifetime friendships are gone, all because of the DFT Battle. Nobody won that battle.


It is great news because the core philosophy, which founded NAHRA, as an organization dedicated to hunting dogs, has been preserved.


NAHRA still offers the very best field test program for the gun dogger. But what really sets NAHRA apart from the other programs is the quality and character of its people. Some good dog people and some good friends ended up on opposite sides of the DFT issue. NAHRA was, and will be again, like a big family. We may fight like hell amongst ourselves from time to time, but in the end we always seem to come back together. To the credit of the NAHRA Founders, the original NAHRA philosophy has always proven to be stronger than the weaknesses of the NAHRA members. It is now time to mend the personal wounds, reunite the NAHRA organization, and move forward. To that end, I encourage everyone to make a concerted effort this year to visit the clubs and tests we have avoided.








Guns Up, Dog to the Line,








Tom Johnston

                                                                              President NPRC, Inc.
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2004 NPRC OFFICERS

President:
Tom Johnston
717-444-3691
   tkjohnston at pa dot netemail:  




Vice-President: jonvernam at yahoo dot comemail:  Jon Vernam
717-834-4074
   


Sec/Treasurer:
Karen Johnston
717-444-3691
   email : tkjohnston at pa dot net
Training:
Frank Plewa        717-334-7135
   email:  swampcop at superpa dot net
Newsletter:        Larry Housman
410-837-5873       email:  lhouseman at starpower dot net 
Board of Directors

Eric Zeisloft
717-292-9158
email:  ericzeisloft at aol dot com
                          

Mike George
410-388-1570   email:  ravenmaniac411 at comcast dot net
     
   

Jeff Riebling
717-630-9422
email:  jriebling at juno dot com


Bruce Jenkins
717-258-6197
email: scuzlbt at aol dot com
_____________________________________________________________________________

CLUB SPONSORS
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MIKE TOME





BRUCE JENKINS

BRUNSWICK, MD                                    BOILING SPRINGS, PA
THE ADVENTURES OF CARBON AND KERNAL – This month, the pups discuss leading democratic presidential candidate John Kerry…
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“Sure, he seems like a dog person, but I’ll reserve judgment until after Super Tuesday.”
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ANNUAL BANQUET & ELECTIONS FOR 2004

Returning once again to the cozy confines of the Manchester Café, our annual banquet and election went off without a hitch, and was even accompanied by what passes for good weather in central Pennsylvania for late January.  Following a flurry of last minute politicking, the slate of officers listed earlier in the newsletter was elected unanimously, and returning president Tom Johnston conducted a business meeting that reviewed topics ranging from our finances (in good shape – see full report elsewhere) to the format of our Spring Test (2ST/2IN/1SR).  Also discussed was a possible revision of our Fall Raffle Ticket (move to fewer high value items on the ticket and make up for it by adding separate silent auctions for high value items at the Saturday Night Banquet).  Perhaps the highlight of the event was the rendition by the man himself of Tom Johnston’s opossum battle at the Fall Test, as he accepted his award cake from Miss Daisy and Robin for the incident.  Thanks as always to Sherry and Dennis Weibley for setting up this great event – if you weren’t there you not only missed a great time, but were undoubtedly the butt of many jokes at your expense in your absence.
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The artist’s rendering above is of Robin and Miss Daisy presenting their award cake to NPRC  President Tom Johnston.  Although an official photograph was taken at the event, it apparently never made it to the publisher for inclusion in the newsletter, and this will have to suffice.  We hope it gives you a flavor of the extravagance of the affair.
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ANNUAL NEST BOX MAINTENANCE

This annual event gives us an opportunity to help the Pennsylvania State Game Commission better maintain the Game Lands that we all use so frequently, and goes a long way in solidifying the good relationship we have with the Commission.   Bring your waders, gloves, hammers, pliers, vise-grips, sturdy ladders and anything else you think we might need and join us.  Will probably finish on Saturday, but may finish on Sunday the 23rd if necessary.  Please contact Frank Plewa to let him know your status so he can have things organized in advance.

State Game Lands #249, Heidlersburg, Adams County – February 22nd – 8:00 AM

Directions:  Route 15 to Heidlersburg/Biglerville exit (PA Route 234).  East on 234 approximately ½ mile to Gun Club Road on your left.  Parking area is 1+ mile down Gun Club Road on your right.

_____________________________________________________________________________

UPCOMING EVENTS

February 21-22 –Annual Nest Box Maintenance - State Game Lands #249, Heidlersburg, Adams County – 8AM

March 14 - Training Session –  York County – 9 AM

March 26-28 – Spring Hunt Test – Adams County - 8AM

April 18 – Training Session – Perry County  – 8 AM

May 16 - Training Session – York County – 8AM  

June 8 - Training Session – Cumberland County.  

___________________________________________________________________________

NEW MEMBERS 

The updated 2004 Membership List will be distributed separately.  The following are the new folks that recently joined or rejoined us.  Please welcome them to the club!

Carl Cesare, Reading



John Corman, Shippensburg
Kevin Kyvelos, Manalapan, NJ 


John Ross, Shippensburg
Barry Powell, Palmyra, PA (Barry joined earlier, but I left him off, so give him a special welcome now!)
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2003 Annual Financial Report

SUMMARY STATEMENT OF INCOME:


ADDITIONAL NOTES:

1.
Training Sessions

$2,205

1.
Training Session Fees

$2,205


2. 
Membership Dues

  1,625


Estimated Costs

  2,844

3.
NAHRA Field Test Fees
  9,507


Net Loss on Training               ($639)
4.
Banquet Fees


  1,199

5.
Gross Raffle Ticket Sales
  2,925

2.
Net Loss on Spring Test
   ($82)
6.
Sales



 __271







3.
Net Profit on June Test
   $196


TOTAL INCOME:
          $17,732









4.
Net Profit on Fall Test

$2,335

SUMMARY STATEMENT OF EXPENSES:









5.
Estimated Fixed Assets
$6,161

1.
Birds



$4,776



2.
Ribbons, Bands, Awards
     446

6.
Estimated Expendable Assets $1,200

3.
NAHRA Fees


     910



4.
Ammo & Poppers

  1,207

7.
Checkbook Balance (1/23/04) $2,786

5.
Liability Insurance

     296



6.
Equipment


  2,923

8.
Non-Posted Receipts

   $930

7.
Labor (Scouts)


  1,280

8.
Raffle Cost


  1,369

9.
Field Test Expenses

  4,027

10.
Banquet & Picnic Expenses
  1,899

11.
PGC Permits


     300

12.
Refunds


       30

13.
Donation


     498

14.
Bank Fees


       49


TOTAL EXPENSES:
          $20,010
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At the November training – Tom & Mabel, Jon & Lea, Mike & Gauge, Frank & Kernel.  








Photo courtesy Jackie Lutskus
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Picking the Right Puppy by Jon Vernam
I’ll start this article by stating that I am by no means an expert in this field.  But having made some mistakes and having observed some others, I thought the topic might be of interest to some of our newer members, those just thinking of joining, and maybe some of the old-timers too.  My experiences deal with Labradors but I think the logic will apply to other breeds as well.  
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My first effort in picking a puppy involved turning to the local newspaper and finding an available litter of pups.  And, as all of you know, once you go to see the litter, you’re hooked and end up with a pup.  So the dog we ended up with was a great dog, loved to hunt, and retrieved everything she could.  But she was stubborn, hard-headed, hunted mostly for herself, was a breaking machine, etc, etc.  Some of the problems most definitely had to do with my training skills.  But I do believe a lot had to do with her genetics.

When the time came to get a second dog, I made a list of the attributes that I felt best described the type of dog I wanted and then started to look for reputable breeders.  I made some phone calls, searched the Internet, dog magazines, etc.  As the picture of what I wanted became clearer, I was able to refine my searching methods.  Eventually I ended up with a breeding that best matched what I was looking for.  (And coincidently, a litter bred by Tom Johnston, our club president.)  The pup turned out to be exactly what I wanted, and quite frankly, I can’t imagine having a dog that better suits me.  Is she perfect?  No.  Just a good match for me and what I like to do.

So what does all this mean when you begin to look for a pup?  First, ask yourself what it is that you want.  Do you expect to run field trials? Is your main objective a hunting companion and maybe run hunt tests?  Are you looking for a family dog?  Maybe you are interested in showing the dog?  Is color, appearance, or size important?  What temperament would you like?  Will you self-train or use a professional?

After you have carefully thought through exactly what it is that you’re looking for, then start to do the research.   Talk to other dog owners, kennel owners, NPRC club members and make the phone calls.  The Internet can also be a great resource.  When you find a breeder, ask them about their dogs and have them describe them to you.  Find out the pedigrees of the sire and dam and what they are being bred for.  Go look at the dogs and ask to see them work.  Talk to people who have picked pups from past litters.  Talk to other dog owners.  Do the research!  I can assure you it is time well spent.  Take your time and don’t buy one until you’re sure.
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Today, labs are being bred in the United States for a variety of reasons.  Field trialers want high-energy dogs that can take a lot of training pressure.  But this could produce a dog that is too hyper for the average trainer/hunter.  Some dogs are bred for appearance and not necessarily hunting instincts.  Some breeders are mainly interested in color or size.  And some breeders are just producing labs without any thought as to why.  Know what it is you want before you go shopping.

And before I end this, I will just briefly mention the Labradors being brought over from England and Ireland.  They are 
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Picking the Right Puppy (continued)

carefully bred for calmness, intelligence, and natural hunting instincts.  I have a pup now so will know in a year or so if I made the right decision.

In summary, the best advice I can give when picking a pup, is pick the parents and grandparents first.  If you’re comfortable with the breeding, chances are you will get a puppy that will be what you want.  The final product will be a combination of the breeding and your training skills.  

If you are interested in further discussion on selecting the right puppy for you, please give me a call at 717-834-4074 or e-mail at jonvernam@yahoo.com.  As I said, I am no expert but love to discuss the subject.  

And, in the near future, I hope to develop a breeder’s registry to help people locate the right pup.  If you know of an upcoming litter or a reputable kennel, dam or sire, I’d like to hear from you as well.

Remember, all puppies are lovable, but we want pups that are a good fit for our families and what we want to do.  Happy puppy picking!

__________________________________________________________________
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On a recent Eastern Shore goose hunt, Mike George’s Raven       On the same hunt, The Goon expresses some reluctance to 

Retrieves a nice Canada goose.  Photo courtesy Mike George        enter a pit for the first time. Photo courtesy Mike George


________________________________________________________________

MINDLESS RAMBLINGS

As Tom discussed in his column, the issue of DFT’s and NAHRA really dominated the 2003 Test season, and I think NPRC did a good job of picking the right side in the controversy and acting in a responsible manner to bring about the ultimate demise of the things.  Many of us made significant sacrifices by not running in nearby tests because some clubs chose to list DFT’s on their premiums, whether they had any intention to use them or not.  Frank in particular clearly articulated our position in numerous forums, and I think brought a few people around.  What we did as a club – aggressively opposing DFT usage while still promoting NAHRA as an organization – was the right stance to take, and as we move into 2004 I think it will pay dividends for us.  We didn’t burn any bridges, we didn’t make the issue a personal one, and that will make putting the pieces of NAHRA back together again infinitely easier.

As I am writing this in early February, NAHRA has not yet distributed the ballots for the election of the new Regional Representatives, who will sit on the Board of Directors.  When you get your ballot, for those of you that are members, please remember to vote for Frank Plewa if you are in the Northeast 
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MINDLESS RAMBLINGS (continued)

Region, and Bill Whiteford if you are in the Mid-Atlantic Region.  It can only help to have two club members on the Board, and both of these gentlemen have put an enormous amount of work and energy into the NAHRA program, and will represent our interests well.  And if you are not a voting member of NAHRA, you should seriously consider joining.  While you can certainly attend all our training sessions, and even enter our tests without being a member, you should keep in mind that NAHRA really forms the foundation that underlies our club, and as such deserves your support.  You can go to NAHRA’s website at http://www.nahranews.com/html/nahra/forms/joinform.htm to print out a membership form.

*    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *

In the last issue of the newsletter, I exhorted folks with dogs moving up from started to take the winter months and really try to move their dogs along.  I hope you’re having success, despite the recent snow and cold weather.  It’s been great for hunting, but has made dog training that much harder especially for we city folk who have problems finding good training venues as it is.  But The Goon and I have found a new method to work on our sit-to-flush training that seems to be working well.

Every morning, generally while it is still dark, The Goon and I walk about three blocks down a Baltimore City back alley to get to the local park.  Just before we cross the main street to the park, on one side of the alley is an abandoned row house, and on the other a rather decrepit pizza parlor.  Any number of large rats live in the abandoned house, and dine on the garbage bags left from the pizza parlor the night before.  As a result, as we come down the alley, the rats that are having an early brunch will hide behind the bags, and wait patiently for us to pass.  Unfortunately for them, The Goon discovered that it is great sport to root them out of the bags and send them scurrying back across the alley to their home.  Unfortunately for The Goon, I  realized one day that this little daily ritual was not unlike a NAHRA upland test,  only with rats instead of pigeons (and haven’t we all referred to pigeons as just rats with wings anyway?).  So each morning as we approach the pizza parlor, I exhort The Goon to “hunt ‘em up” and let him flush the little beasts, but then blow a sit whistle as soon as I see the first blur of fur.  In no time the little guy has learned to sit automatically when they flush, and now I think I’ve got a pretty steady dog.  Of course there will be a bit of a learning curve when we move to real birds, but for now I think we’ve taken advantage of a bit of urban wildlife that heretofore was considered nothing but a nuisance.  So the moral of the story is to keep looking around you all the time – you never know from where your next teaching opportunity will come!

*    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *

As is often the case at our training sessions, last weekend at our February session, I ended up throwing a long bird for quite some time, in a location where I didn’t have anybody else to whom I could talk.  Being left alone with one’s thoughts is often a dangerous situation, as may have proven to be the case here.   As I sat pondering the eternal question, of why, on a very windy 20( day, I left my heavy coat and gloves back at the truck, I thought of all the ways a thrower can screw up what should be a pretty simple operation.  Now I don’t really count mishaps resulting from a lack of good hand-eye coordination, such as heaving the bird into the tree behind you, instead of into the opening in front of you.  That will happen to the best of us, and there really isn’t anything we can do to prevent it.  But there are a few key things that a thrower can insure take place that will greatly help the dogs.  Number one in my book is making sure you are facing the dog with your call, and really give a good, loud hail call, especially on a long bird or if the wind is blowing from the line.  If you give a wimpy little call, or face away from the line, the dog may never even see the rest of your performance, no matter how well you do.  Remember, the purpose of the duck call is to attract the dog’s attention, not to prove what a great “flooded timber feeding call” you can make.   Second, really try to get as much height as possible on your throws.  Line drive throws, even if 
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MINDLESS RAMBLINGS (continued)

they land in the correct area, don’t give the dog a fair shot at getting a good mark.  Any time you can get your throw over the top of the tree line, as viewed from the line, you’re giving the dog a much better opportunity to mark the fall, especially in low light conditions.  And my third little key to a good mark is making sure you shoot the gun at the top of the arc of the throw, or shortly before.  Firing off the gun with the bird 2 feet away from landing doesn’t do the dog much good, especially if you blew in the wrong end of your call and pitched an inside fastball of a duck throw.  A final tip, from Frank Plewa, is to throw the bird so the wings open up and give a nice presentation to the dog.  To do that, you fold the duck’s head back over its back and between the wings.  Then you grasp the duck by the two wings, and head too if you wish.  Then when you make your throw the wings will open up nicely.  Whatever you do, don’t just grab the duck by the legs and throw.  You end up with something that looks like a bowling pin, or at best a DFT, and with real ducks we can do much better.

While on the subject of throwing stations, I feel compelled to mention one more thing that was brought home starkly to me last weekend.  Unless you are the last thrower at that station that day, someone will likely come after you to man your station.  I think it would be nice if those going first leave a suitably hygienic area for those that follow.  Case in point, my station just a few days ago.  I followed one of our club officers, who shall remain nameless, as a thrower.  I expected a wonderfully pristine location, tucked nicely back in some low cover, with a seamless white blanket of new snow.  What I got, however, was a scene of appalling disregard for the environment and his fellow man that still has me baffled.  While this gentleman had done a good job of policing his area of spent shells and other debris, he had left me a little spot of white surrounded by a sea of ugly brown spots that I can only assume were snuff-related.  Now perhaps he does this everywhere he goes, and would have gotten away with it again but for  the snow cover.  In any event, it made me feel as if I was throwing marks at an EPA Superfund Site.  For the future, I would suggest that if we feel the need to expel our various bodily fluids into the environment, we try to pick one spot to do so, instead of firing off for maximum spread.  But that’s just me.

NORTHERN PIEDMONT RETRIEVER CLUB

1278 Battery Avenue

Baltimore, Maryland  21230-4302







_1092226960.doc
[image: image1.png]WL WEATHER ADVENTLIR

AU G G
g o 63

Prisvies







